Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

August 1, 2018


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
August 1, 2018
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their first scheduled meeting in August on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Elkton Police Chief Matthew J. Donnelly; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Director of Planning Jeanne D. Minner; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. Commissioner Jean A. Broomell was excused from the meeting.


Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.


Mayor Alt stated Commissioner Broomell will not be in attendance this evening.


Mayor Alt recognized Cecil County Councilman Robert Meffley in attendance.


ACTION:
The minutes of the July 18, 2018 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.

ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 


Administration of Oath of Office


Elkton Police Department Officer Joshua Blackson


Elkton Police Department Officer Joshua Ray


Elkton Police Department Officer Dale Smith


Chief Donnelly introduced Elkton Police Department Officers Joshua Blackson, Joshua Ray, and Dale Smith. He stated the Officers are recent graduates of the Harford County Police Academy and read a brief biography of each Officer.


Mayor Alt administered the Oath of Officers to the new Police Officers.


Employee of the Quarter Presentation

The Mayor and Commissioners presented Department of Public Works employees Messrs. Dennis Byrd, Fred Hayes, and Ned Ramey with the Employee of the Quarter Award for the first quarter of 2018.

Town Administrator’s Report

Ordinance 10-2018 Chapter 5.20 Yard Sales – Presented for Adoption


Mr. George presented Ordinance 10-2018 Chapter 5.20 Yard Sales for adoption. He stated the purpose of Ordinance 10-2018 is to amend the Code of the Town of Elkton, Title 5, Chapter 5.20 – Yard Sales, establishing a specific fine for a violation of this Chapter; striking the prohibition on Sunday yard sales; extending the number of yard sales permitted annually; and authorizing the Town Administrator to waive permit requirements under certain circumstances. A copy of Ordinance 10-2018 was placed in the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Ordinance 10-2018 Chapter 5.20 Yard Sales was adopted on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present.


Ordinance 11-2018 Chapter 12.20 Public Park Regulations – Presented for Adoption

Mr. George presented Ordinance 11-2018 Chapter 12.20 Public Park Regulations for adoption. He stated the purpose of Ordinance 11-2018 is to amend the Code of Elkton, Title 12, Chapter 12.20 – Public Park Regulations, establishing a specific fine for a violation of this Chapter.  A copy of Ordinance 11-2018 was placed in the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Ordinance 11-2018 Chapter 12.20 Public Park Regulations was adopted on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.

Purchase of Real Property Identified as Tax Map 319, Parcel 2406 – 46.5774 Acres


Seller: Chesapeake Holdings WT-DE, LLC Purchase Price $250,000

Resolution R9-2018 Authorizing the Purchase of Real Property Identified as Tax Map 319, 
Parcel 2406 – 46.5774 Acres


Seller: Chesapeake Holdings WT-DE, LLC Purchase Price $250,000

Mr. George stated the Town plans to purchase a parcel of forested land identified as Tax Map 319, Parcel 2406, consisting of 46.5774 acres from Chesapeake Holdings WT-DE, LLC for $250,000. He stated the purchase will be made with funds held in the General Fund and reserved for Critical Area Forest Mitigation in the amount of $126,977.00, along with those funds reserved in the Forest Conservation Fund in the amount of $123,023.00. Mr. George stated the agreement has been reviewed by Counsel.

Ms. Minner stated the purchase of the property is an appropriate use of Critical Area and Forest Mitigation Funds, adding that the Maryland Department of Natural Resources targeted the area for preservation.

Mayor Alt stated the Town received a letter of support for the purchase from the State of Maryland Critical Area Commission.


Mayor Alt stated the purchase will protect the forested area and will provide continuity of the Town’s park system. 

Mayor Alt’s Report

Appointment – Planning Commission

Mayor Alt requested approval of the appointment of Mr. James Hutchison to the Planning Commission for the term August 1, 2018 – August 31, 2023.

ACTION:
The request to appoint Mr. James Hutchison to the Planning Commission for the term August 1, 2018 – August 31, 2023 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt expressed appreciation to Mr. David Fordyce for his service on the Planning Commission for the past 5 years. 

Mayor Alt stated the Town hosted the Maryland Economic Development Association (MEDA) Annual Summer Conference on July 25th. He stated attendees came from throughout Maryland as well as other states, adding that it was a great opportunity to network with State-level planners, noting that Maryland Department of Planning Secretary Kenneth Holt attended the event. 

Commissioner Jablonski’s Report

Commissioner Jablonski stated the MEDA Conference was a great success for the Town, stating that 125 attendees had registered prior to the event and additional attendees registered at the door. 

Commissioner Jablonski stated many attendees remarked that Elkton was the most welcoming town they have visited for the conference. She thanked Mr. Handley for placing signage welcoming MEDA to Elkton prior to the event and thanking the attendees after the event. 


Commissioner Jablonski queried Chief Donnelly for the number of Police Officers at EPD. Chief Donnelly responded there are currently 41 Police Officers at EPD.

Commissioner Givens’ Report

Commissioner Givens commended Mayor Alt for his comments at the MEDA Conference, adding the Elkton Municipal Building Community Room provided a warm and welcoming setting for the attendees.


Commissioner Givens expressed his pleasure at seeing Parks & Recreation Summer Camp participants playing at the property upon which the Town’s Community Center will be located.


Mayor Alt, referring to the recent rain event, requested an update on cleanup operations at Delaware Avenue and Meadow Park. 

Mr. Handley stated Meadow Park is open for pedestrians, but the fields will not be available for some time.


Mr. George stated an large amount of debris and sediment has been removed from Delaware Avenue by State Highway Administration (SHA) crews. He stated that mulch in the Meadow Park playground areas will have to be replaced.

Public Comment

Ms. Vicki Karschner, Developmental Director for the Cecil County Pregnancy Center introduced herself to the Board. She stated the purpose of her appearance was to request the Board’s permission to conduct a 5k run/walk fund raiser for the center in November. 

Ms. Karschner stated the Pregnancy Center is a non-profit that has operated in Cecil County for 41 years providing free services to women and their families. She stated the center provides parenting and peer classes, as well as diapers, formula, and cribs.

Ms. Karschner stated the center will utilize either Meadow Park’s paved track or the newly created cross-country route, whichever is easier for the Town.

Mayor Alt, referring to the Board’s previous discussions regarding special events that impact Town streets / roads, encouraged the center to utilize the park or cross-country trail.

Ms. Katherine Jerberg, referring to the Town’s planned purchase of the property identified as Tax Map 319, Parcel 2406, questioned the Town’s plans for the parcel. Mayor Alt stated the parcel will remain forested, adding that the Town has no plans to acquire the remaining building lots in Southstream Phase I.


Mayor Alt stated the Board will discuss completion of Southstream Phase I with interested parties at the August 15th workshop, and invited Ms. Jerberg to attend the meeting.


Mr. George added that the nature of the funds used to purchase the land require the property to remain forested and undeveloped. 
Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 7:36 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Senior Administrative Specialist
A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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